First Unitarian Universalist Society of Marietta

Green Sanctuary Committee Meeting 

12:30 p.m., Sunday, April 16, 2023

Live in the FUUSM RE building parlor and on Zoom

In attendance: Dawn Hewitt, Debra Miller and Jim Grecni, co-chairs; new members Susan Henderson, Lace Lynch, and Bruce Redden; Adeline and Mike Bailey, Dave and Shari Ballantyne, Ginnie McNeil, Maggie Meyer, Rebecca Phillips, and Patty Troisi in the parlor. George Banziger, Anne Sparks (from Athens), and Jonathan Brier on Zoom. 
Dawn Hewitt called the meeting to order at 12:43 p.m. and welcomed new members Susan Henderson, Lace Lynch, and Bruce Redden.

Minutes of the March meeting were approved as submitted.

Earth Day/Week  
Review of GSC Worship Service today - Thanks to Ginnie McNeil and the youth she engaged in the service, Rileigh Trembly (and another youth) for the reflection “East Palestine: Pray, Reflect, and Put Faith into ACTION!,” and to Rebecca Phillips, the worship leader. Particularly noted was the selection of a very moving video of children singing “We Are the World” as the closing music.

Screening of Current Revolution: Thursday, April 20 - Thanks to Interfaith Power and Light and The American Resilience Project, GSC will host a free screening of a film series, Current Revolution, on April 20, 2023, 7 p.m. in FUUSM's Social Hall. GSC members are asked to arrive at 6:30 to set up for the film showing. Adeline said not many had RSVP-ed to date; Dawn encouraged all to bring friends and come for the in-person screening, with or without RSVP. Adeline Bailey agreed to help facilitate discussion after the film, but also welcomed volunteers to assist, using a discussion guide provided by IPL.

Webinar Conversation on Monday, April 17, at 2 p.m. ET, Interfaith Power and Light will be presenting a webinar conversation with the filmmaker and IPL leaders. Registration is required for this free online event. (See Adeline's report included with these minutes)

Marietta Earth Day Celebration: April 22 - GSC will participate in the outdoor festival held on Earth Day, Saturday, April 22, from 10 a.m. to 1 p.m. on the Armory Lawn. Allied groups hosting tables in the same area include Fort Street Pollinator Habitat, Mid-Ohio Valley Climate Action, Citizens' Climate Lobby, and FaCT Ohio. A voter registration table will be nearby. FUUSM canopies are available, as are tables; Jim Grecni with his truck and other volunteers will meet at FUUSM at 8:45 a.m. to load tables and canopies, then meet to set up at the Armory at 9 a.m. Rebecca will be offering packets of native seeds and information about the Homegrown National Park movement. Kelcey Jacobs has offered to bring temporary tattoos for kids. Ginnie McNeil has tote bags from the AppalachiaFest sponsored by the Appalachian Studies Association to give away. Dawn has some printed brochures (written and shared by Perry Bryant) with information about the climate crisis and about the Inflation Reduction Act. Adeline will bring some postcards and/or a petition sheet related to the IPL campaign for transitioning to a clean energy economy.

Debra Miller and Suzyn Mills will staff the voter registration. Debra will acquire sign-up sheets, etc. from the Board of Elections. George Banziger will coordinate the CCL table. Ginnie McNeil will provide FaCT Ohio information. Shari Ballantyne suggested creating a bookmark project for kids.

Tree Planting, April 22, 1– 4 p.m. on Buckley IslandL Friends of Ohio River Islands will sponsor a tree-planting of 500-plus trees on Buckley Island on Earth Day, April 22, from 1​​–4 p.m.; plans include ferrying shifts of volunteers to the island from the Williamstown boat ramp. Those interested in participating should be at the Williamstown Boat Ramp (101 Julia Ave., Williamstown, WV) between 1 and 2 p.m. on the 22nd. Tools and snacks will be provided. The project was organized by GSC member Vic Elam, who is the Refuge manager. GSC members who plan to participate will rely on others to take down displays at the Marietta Earth Day event.
FUUSM Annual Meeting - Sunday, April 23, following short worship service 

Dawn and co-chairs Jim and Debra have prepared a complete GSC annual report for the meeting packet sent to members and friends of FUUSM. They will present a brief report at the meeting if required.

Monthly Report to Chalice Lighters Grant Team: The Team has requested a short report on committee activities after monthly meetings. Debra agreed to submit the report; Adeline will back her up as necessary.

“Green” Youth Group Idea - Springing off the excitement generated by the youth involvement in the worship service today, Ginnie suggested that GSC sponsor a “Greenies” group for tweeners/young teens to watch films, discuss books, and do other projects with a green theme. Bruce Redden suggested the group might collaborate with the Boys and Girls Club on some activities. Dawn suggested talking to the leader of the Girl Scout Troop using meeting space at FUUSM; Rebecca noted that a Girl Scout group has requested opportunity to plant two fruit trees at the heritage garden in Harrnar, and shared that apple and peach trees had been planted by the soldiers at Ft. Harmar in the early days of Marietta. Lace Lynch said planting heritage variety fruit trees had been very successful in her area of Ohio. 

FaCT Ohio update - Ginnie McNeil 
Ginnie shared information about FaCT Ohio’s planned Day of Prayer for East Palestine, which will be observed Sunday of Earth Day weekend in faith communities in several Appalachian states. (FUUSM’s Earth Day service was presented today to avoid conflict with the previously scheduled annual congregational meeting.) FaCT continues to present their Distinguished Speaker series. Ginnie also described FaCT’s connections with ReImagine Appalachia, and said she sees many green faith issues shared in the SE region of Ohio. At the last GSC meeting Ginnie proposed that FUUSM commit to being an "anchor" for the Southeastern Ohio region of FaCT Ohio. 
From the March minutes:

This closer relationship with FaCT would include sharing resources and mailing lists within the framework of the organization. FUUSM (GSC) would also be extending outreach to other faith communities in the region. Dawn said that GSC would need to present the proposal to the Board of Trustees for approval.

Motion: It was moved that GSC approves that FUUSM be an anchor for FaCT Ohio's SE Ohio region and seek approval for this action from the Board of Trustees. The proposal would be presented to the Board by Vic Elam, GSC board liaison.

Discussion: Mark Krivchenia suggested that the full proposal be presented to GSC at the next meeting for greater consideration before seeking Board approval. 

The motion/matter was tabled until the April meeting.

No further action was taken. Ginnie will resend the full text of the proposal to the Green list for discussion at the May meeting.

Ecological Restoration - Mark Krivchenia

Mark’s work continues at Middle Island and the Broughton Nature Preserve. Volunteers are always needed. Dawn urged GSC members to support his efforts whenever possible.

Updates on Citizens' Climate Lobby, Injection Wells, and ReImagine Appalachia

- George Banziger (George's reports are included in full at the end of these minutes.)
CCL Ohio 6 meets tomorrow (04/17) at 7 p.m. via Zoom. All are welcome to attend. The group is preparing to table at the Marietta Earth Day event.

Injection Wells - George received an update from Kevin Ritter of the Washington County Commissioners concerning changes to their proposal to lift the tax limit on barrels of brine waste. The current tax assesses $.05/barrel for Ohio brine waste and $.20/barrel for brine waste from outside the state. This tax applies up to 500,000 barrels. The commissioners have proposed that the limit of 500K barrels be lifted and that the resulting additional revenue be sent to the counties of southeast Ohio (ten counties) and that these funds be used for cleanup and community projects. Ritter informed George that the county commissioners in SE Ohio have engaged in conversation with the Ohio legislature about this matter. The House's first response to their request was to lift the cap and give 50% to the counties and 50% back to the state. The commissioners objected to that idea, and the House has developed a new amendment to lift the cap and give 50% to the townships and 50% to the counties. There would be no special funds for clean-up, however. The House is currently discussing this amendment.     
ReImagine Appalachia - George said he is pleased with successful interactions between the ReImagine team and Jesse Roush of the Port Authority: both are interested in repurposing retired coal fired power plants in Washington County.

Clear Into The Future DuPont grant projects - Rebecca Phillips (Rebecca's report included at end of minutes.)
Pollinator Habitat
Rebecca reported that the city and Harmar neighborhood are increasing their buy-in with the project and improvements in the area. A heritage memorial garden area will be planted, named in honor of Cody Henderhan and the Hoffart family. ReSolve Studio has agreed to create signage.  A donation from Harmar business Monkey’s Uncle will pay for the sign.

Solar Charging Bench

Mike Bailey has acquired the key to service the bench and will consult with Jonathan Brier about installing the new router. Procedure for sign installation has not been received.

GSC Logo Ginnie and Adeline will brainstorm logo ideas. Dawn will contact graphic designer Claire Mullen to discuss assistance with designing the logo and the sign.

Honoring Indigenous People subcommittee - Adeline Bailey reported that she and Jane Tumas-Serna, who were participants in the Ecology as Scripture study group, are looking at a video about the “Red New Deal,” a topic from the study. They hope to use it to introduce an adult discussion group about Indigenous Peoples' principles in connection with the natural environment and how those ideas can help in a just transition to a clean energy economy.

Recycle guidelines for FUUSM
Tabled until next meeting.
Other Items

Meeting about the Harmar Bridge: 6 p.m. Tuesday, April 18, at the Armory. Although the bridge is now privately owned, it figures in the Active Transportation plan for the city.

The meeting was adjourned at 1:45 p.m.
Respectfully submitted,

Adeline Bailey, scribe

Next GSC meeting: Sunday, May 21, 12:30 p.m. in the RE building parlor and on Zoom.
Addenda: April 16, 2023, GSC Meeting
Reports for Green Sanctuary Meeting – April 16, 2023 - George Banziger

Citizens Climate Lobby

We are preparing for the tabling at the Earth Day event in Marietta on April 22.

The Farm Bill is being discussed in Congress currently. It provides support for several renewable energy projects.

I sent two letters to Congressman Bill Johnson last month: one thanking him for his bipartisan work on the RAIL Act for safety reforms in the railway industry. The second was criticizing him for the falsehood in his newsletter about the Biden Administration going after gas stoves.

The Ohio legislature passed, and the governor signed HB 507 which permits hydraulic fracturing on Ohio public lands. The Governor has promised that there will be no surface impacts, but there is a loophole for exceptions. Randi Pokladnik and 15 others spoke against this plan at a meeting sponsored by ODNR in Columbus on April 10 (there was one pro-oil/gas person who commented).  I sent a written statement in advance of that meeting. There is another public meeting on April 17 sponsored by the Oil & Gas Land Management agency in Columbus on April 17. There is a virtual option for this meeting.

SB 83 is being debated in the Ohio Senate currently. It requires instructors at state colleges & universities to present “both sides” of controversial issues, such as climate change. I sent a letter to Senator Frank Hoagland objecting to this bill.

Injection Wells


I have received no response from the President of the County Commissioners, Kevin Ritter, to my letter objecting to their proposal to lift the cap on fees for injection wells and return this revenue to ten counties in southeast Ohio. I have called Kevin Ritter on Thursday and asked for an update- no response from him as of this writing. I drafted a letter for Bob Lane to send to the county commissioners about their plan to lift the fee on injection wells; Bob said he wanted to add some thoughts of his own but has not yet done so. This week I spoke with Bob, the owner of several oil/gas production wells, who is suing several injection well companies. There is no news on the appeal of his lawsuit which was dismissed by a judge in Perry County assigned to the case. Bob told me that on March 21 he drove around the county with Nancy Taylor, a reporter from the Marietta Times, and showed her several injection well sites. She seemed very interested (and shocked) by what is going on. She said she will be writing a story on this topic in the Times, but it has not yet appeared.  Bob said that in his frequent drives in the county for his business he has noticed many more brine tricks than in the past.

ReImagine Appalachia


Jesse Roush, Executive Director of the Southeast Ohio Port Authority, attended a Zoom meeting on January 31 with Amanda Woordrum, Natalia Rudiak, and me to discuss common ground on economic development. Amanda and Natalia skillfully crafted the discussion with him around his ideas for re-purposing two coal-fired power plants in Washington County He is now on board with RA on planning for this kind of activity. 


On April 13 I attended a webinar sponsored by RA about solar panels on buildings owned by faith-based organizations. At the end of the presentations I gave a summary of our journey with our solar panels since 2016. There are federal funds available for projects to enhance insulation in buildings like ours.  The webinar covered hiring installers who treat workers fairly,  solar co-ops, and solar projects throughout central Appalachia.

George Banziger

UPDATE from George via email

Green Sanctuary Committee:
      I just had a return phone call from Kevin Ritter, President of the Washington County Commissioners about the issue of lifting the cap on injection well fees.
     He told me that the county commissioners in SE Ohio have engaged in conversation with the Ohio legislature at this time about this matter. The House's first response to their request was to lift the cap and give 50% to the counties and 50% back to the state. The commissioners objected to that idea, and the House has developed a new amendment to lift the cap and  give 50% to the townships and 50% to the counties. There would be no special funds for clean-up, however. The House is currently discussing this amendment.
George Banziger
CITF Grant Projects - Rebecca Phillips

Solar Bench. No Updates

Pollinator Habitat.

• City Council has approved naming the to-be-planted heritage garden on Fort Street the Hoffart-Henderhan Memorial Garden.

• ReSolve Studios has offered to have its graphic design intern create a sign design for the memorial garden. We will then approach Jordana Bungard of West Side Signs to make and install it.

• Chase Chovan of Monkey's Uncle Tattoo is donating the $540 proceeds from the Bizarre Bazaar to the pollinator habitat. The coordinating committee is planning to use it to purchase the sign.

- Rebecca Phillips
Information from UUMinistry for Earth - Adeline Bailey
Thanks for hosting the film series, Current Revolution, which will be screened this coming Thursday, April 20th, in the social hall, with discussion after each film or at the end, depending on your preference. I am willing to facilitate the discussion, but I welcome others to volunteer (I have a guide with suggested discussion questions!). On the agenda, Dawn has indicated that GSC will provide help setting up, arriving at 6:30.

Thusfar, I think only 5 people have signed up beyond Mike and me. I hope that more people will attend. (On the other hand, set-up will be easy if that’s the entire audience.)

Current Revolution is coming to us through Interfaith Power and Light,  They offer other events as part of IPL’s Earth Week:

Monday, April 17, 2pm ET - A webinar discussion including leadership at IPL and the filmmaker for Current Revolution. You need to register to join the webinar. An in-depth conversation about the film with Rev. Susan Hendershot, IPL President, Roger Sorkin, the award-winning filmmaker, and Rev. Gerald Durley, IPL's Board Chair emeritus.  

Click here to RSVP for the webinar. 

- Things for Earth Day use 

I downloaded the resource kit from IPL, and we may be able to use some of the materials at the GSC table and/or at the MOVCA table.

From UU Ministry for Earth:

 - Earth Day Service, live streaming  April 20th, 8pmET Unfortunately, this is the same time as our in-person screening of Current Revolution, but there is an option to view it in parts either as our GSC team or for the congregation (donation requested).

- Monthly spiritual gathering on May 5, 2023 (at the time of the full moon).  Registration required.

- Skill Up, Facing the Apocalypse With a Smile

Sunday, April 23rd
1pm PT/ 2pm MT/ 3pm CT/ 4 pm ET
Everywhere you look the world is on fire! Sometimes you just want to scream at the top of your lungs, “Everything is bad! Do something! AAUGH!!!!” That urgency is real, and also maybe not the best way to communicate about the issues - or to take care of yourself! Come together to learn some ways to manage yourself and engage others as you effectively advocate for justice and work for a thriving world for all. Our Unitarian Universalist faith calls us to be lifelong learners, and organizing traditions teach that we need to share what we know for our movements to grow. Our Squad Skill Ups are a monthly series of trainings on organizing skills to help build our UUtheVote and Side with Love Volunteer Squads and help YOU build stronger teams in your congregation and community. Skill Ups occur the 3rd Sunday of most months.  Led by Rachel Myslivy, Side with Love Climate Justice Organizer.
